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Abstract : Vietnam is the second-largest coffee exporter in the world. Most of the coffee areas are concen-
trated in Dak Lak—a province of commercial agricultural production, making up 32.4% of the total cof-
fee area in Vietnam. At present, coffee is the main income source for the province, with coffee accounting 
for 85% and 40%(2010) of the export value of the province and of the country, respectively. Although 
the rapid development of Dak Lak’s coffee production significantly benefits the province and its coffee 
planters socioeconomically, emerging urgent problems such as land dispute among ethic groups need to 
be addressed. This paper aims to examine how coffee-production development in Dak Lak has affected 
land mobility. In addition, we consider how these changes have affected the livelihoods of the Kinh—
the majority ethnic group in Vietnam—as well as the ethnic minorities. As a result, it is pointed out that 
the coffee development in Dak Lak creates the individual ownership on land. This ownership is more and 
more fortified when the encroaching land of the Kinh immigrants happens impetuously defying the cus-
tomary law of the ethnic minorities. 
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요약 : 베트남은 세계 2위의 커피 수출국이며, 베트남의 커피의 약 32.4%는 상업작물 재배 중심인 닥락지역에서 생산

되고 있다. 커피는 닥락省의 주요 수입원이며, 2010년 현재 닥락省 전체 수출액의 약 85%를, 또 베트남 전체 수출액의 

약 40%를 차지하고 있다. 이러한 닥락지역 커피생산의 급속한 성장은 닥락省과 커피재배 농가에게 상당한 경제적 이

익을 안겨주었지만, 동시에 해당지역의 원주민인 소수민족과의 토지분쟁을 비롯하여 적지않은 문제점도 노정시켰다. 

이 연구는 먼저 닥락지역에서의 커피재배 개발이 지역의 토지유동성에 미친 영향을 고찰하고, 이러한 토지유동성 증

가가 두 그룹의 지역주민 (베트남 주류민족인 킨족과 소수민족) 간의 생업에 미친 영향에 관해 검토하였다. 분석 결과, 

닥락지역에서의 커피재배 개발은 사실상의 개별적 토지소유를 촉진하고, 이는 킨족 이주자들의 토지 점유가 증가함에 

따라 소수민족 원주민들의 관습적 토지이용을 무시하는 과정에서 강화되었다는 것이 밝혀졌다. 

주요어 : 커피재배, 토지 유동성, 소수민족, 닥락지역, 베트남
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1. Introduction

Coffee was f irst planted in Vietnam in 1857 
(D’Heaze, 2004). However, the area for coffee 
production remained less than 10,000 ha until the 
late 1970s. Between the late 1970s and early 1980s, 
governmental structures were created to increase 
coffee production, and trade was conducted with 
other Communist bloc countries. The acreage of 
coffee plantations in Vietnam increased to 30,000 
ha by the mid-1980s, but it was only in the early 
1990s that coffee production increased dramatical-
ly (FAO, 2007). Since then, Vietnam has become 
the second-largest coffee exporter in the world and 
the first for robusta coffee. In 1981, coffee planta-
tion areas were expanded to 92,000 ha and reached 
473,500 ha in 1991. In 2011, plantations occupied 
approximately 570,900 ha with a capacity of 21.9 
quintals/ha and a production of 1,167,900 tons per 
year. The export turnover of US$2.69 billion is a 
significant advancement for Vietnamese coffee, 
which has greatly contributed to export turnover 
growth in the agricultural sector during recent 
years (MARD, 2012).

Coffee in Vietnam is planted mainly in the Cen-
tral Highland, which makes up 70% of the area 
of the country. The Central Highland consist of 
the provinces of Lam Dong, Dak Lak, Dak Nong, 
Gia Lai, and Kon Tum. Most of the coffee areas 
are concentrated in Dak Lak—a province of com-
mercial agricultural production. The province has 
large-scale yield and diversified crop and livestock 
products with profuse resources that are very favor-
able for processing and exporting. In particular, 
Dak Lak has 311,000 ha of red basalt, which is well 
suited for coffee development. Given the large-scale 

yield, coffee production plants have a considerable 
social and economic impact on the local people of 
Dak Lak province.

Until 1975, the coffee area in Dak Lak was ap-
proximately 7,000 ha. By 2012, it reached 200,610 
ha—the largest in the country—and made up 
32.4% of the total coffee area in Vietnam. Produc-
tivity increased from 15.5 quintals/ha in 2005 to 
23.9 quintals/ha in 2011, and achieved the highest 
productivity in Vietnam in 2012 with 24.12 quin-
tals/ha (MARD, 2012). The production yield in-
creased from 257,481 tons in 2005 to 435,000 tons 
in 2006, and 415,000 tons in the producing season 
of 2008. The yield gained 487,747 tons in 2011 
with a minor increase compared to 2009. In 2012, 
Dak Lak’s coffee yield was 487,748 tons, making 
up 38.3% of the total coffee production in Vietnam 
(MARD, 2012).

At present, coffee is the main income source for 
the province. In 2010, export turnover reached 
US$620 million, with coffee accounting for 85% 
and 40% of the export value of the province and of 
the country, respectively. Coffee contributes over 
60% of the total income for the provincial budget 
and provides jobs for nearly 300,000 direct laborers 
and 100,000 indirect laborers. Coffee production 
in Dak Lak elevated coffee to the national export 
products group that had a turnover of over US$1 
billion during the most recent period. (In 2010, the 
export turnover value of Vietnamese coffee reached 
US$1.7 billion.)

Although the rapid development of Dak Lak’s 
coffee production significantly benefits the prov-
ince and its coffee planters socioeconomically, 
emerging urgent problems need to be addressed. In 
the period 1994–1999, due to the increase in cof-
fee planting, the coffee area developed exceedingly 
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and land-use planning collapsed. According to a 
report by the Department of Crop Production, up 
to 2012, coffee planting in Dak Lak had exceeded 
plan by 30,000 ha compared to the 2020 plan, 
according to the decision 1987/QD/BNN-TT of 
MARD (MARD, 2012). In the period 1990–1995, 
the province experienced the fastest average popula-
tion increase in the whole country (7.2%), mainly 
due to migration. From 1995 to 2000, Dak Lak an-
nually received 2,400–2,500 incoming immigrant 
households, causing some areas to become nar-
rowed and underdeveloped. In particular, the forest 
area was encroached upon and destroyed for coffee 
planting.

This paper aims to examine how coffee-produc-
tion development in Dak Lak has affected land mo-
bility, which has shifted from common resources 
being used as a means of production for ethnic 
minorities to exclusive private assets being used for 
transactions. In addition, we consider how these 
changes in land ownership have affected the liveli-
hoods of the Kinh—the majority ethnic group in 
Vietnam—as well as the ethnic minorities. Follow-
ing the introduction, this paper is divided into six 
sections: Methodology, Land policies in Vietnam, 
A brief history of Dak Lak as a coffee production 
hub, Transformation of land ownership and land 
disputes among the ethnic groups, and Livelihood 
changes and different responses among ethnic 
groups. The paper ends with the conclusion. 

2. Methodology

For an overview of the coffee development and 
its impact in Dak Lak province, we selected the two 

communes of Doan Ket and Ea H’ding, belonging 
to the Krong Buk and Cư M’gar districts, respec-
tively. In the Doan Ket commune, over 90% of the 
population is Kinh and the rest are ethnic minori-
ties. Most of the population of Doan Ket consists 
of immigrants that have been coming since 1950s, 
mainly from the central provinces and North Viet-
nam. At Doan Ket, one of the earliest communes 
for coffee development in Dak Lak, coffee has been 
heavily developed since the early 1980s.

More than 70% of the population of the Ea 
H’ding commune is comprised of ethnic minori-
ties, and the rest are Kinh. The former are mainly 
native peoples while the Kinh emigrated in the 
1970s after the end of the Vietnam War. Coffee 
production is relatively new in Ea H’ding, with 
coffee being developed by the local people since the 
early 1990s, 10 years later than in Doan Ket.

In each commune, 100 households were random-
ly selected for interviews. To be eligible, interviewee 
households were required to be 1) households plant-
ing coffee, 2) households with either coffee mono-
cultures or polycultures, and 3) Kinh households 
and ethnic minority households. The household 
owners were interviewed directly at their homes 
via a questionnaire that was designed to apply to 
all 200 selected households at the two communes. 
The researchers also interviewed the well-informed 
at the localities—such as the village patriarch and 
people who have lived at the communes for a long 
time—as well as those with the most experience in 
the coffee-development process. These subjects were 
interviewed to gain insights into the development 
history of coffee in association with the changes in 
livelihoods of the local people. In addition, meet-
ings with commune authorities and officers were 
conducted to collect basic information on the 
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socioeconomic development situation at each com-
mune. The arguments that follow—especially those 
without citations in sections 4, 5, and 6—are based 
on the interviews conducted during the fieldwork 
in November 2012 and April 2013. 

3. Land Policies in Vietnam

Prior to 1954, when North Vietnam became in-
dependent from France and the country separated 
into two parts, landholding was extremely skewed. 
The indigenous landlords made up just 2–3% of 

Figure 1. Research sites
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the population yet still owned over 52% of the 
country’s cultivated land (Nam et al., 2000). The 
inequality of landholding was significantly exacer-
bated by French plantation owners who controlled 
1.24 million ha of cultivable land (Quy, 1999), 
which accounted for almost 25% of the total agri-
cultural land in Vietnam (Long, 1973). By contrast, 
more than 60% of the country’s farmers were land-
less in the mid-1940s (Quy and Iyer, 2003).

After gaining independence, major land reforms 
were carried out in the North (Quy and Iyer, 2003). 
A series of land reform policies were sequentially 
promulgated. Of these laws, the so-called Land-
to-the-Tiller Law, launched in December 1953, 
was widely recognized as the most important. This 
agrarian reform aimed to seize lands owned by 
the “exploiting classes”—such as local landlords, 
French colonists, rich peasants, and Catholic mis-
sions—and then redistribute to the labor and peas-
ant classes (Bergeret, 1995). Peasant farmers were 
granted titles under this law, which seemed to be 
a governmental guarantee protecting their eligible 
land ownership (Nam et al., 2000).

However, this system of property redistribution 
to peasant farmers was short-lived (Tuan, 1995). As 
Communist ideology gained strength in the late 
1950s, the policy was reversed and land began to 
be collectivized (Quy and Iyer, 2003). In the col-
lectivization process, land institutions also radically 
shifted from household land ownership to collec-
tive land ownership under the cooperative model 
(Kirsch, 1997; Quy, 1999; Sikor, 1999; Hue, 2004).

A number of mistakes accumulated over the 
years in the process of agricultural collectiviza-
tion, including shortcomings in reorganizing the 
agricultural cooperatives in the North, hasty col-
lectivization in the South (Nam et al., 2000), a lack 

of encouragement for family economies, and inad-
equate attention on the private economy (Kerkvliet 
and Porter, 1995). The combination of these factors 
drove the country toward a serious economic crisis 
and food shortage in the late 1970s (Kirsch, 1997). 
The worsening socioeconomic crisis significantly 
pressured the Vietnamese government into un-
dertaking further socioeconomic reforms in the 
mid-1980s. In December 1986, the Sixth National 
Congress of the Vietnamese Communist Party rec-
ognized a number of central planning failures and 
initiated an overall economic reform policy to move 
away from a centrally planned economy toward a 
socialist-oriented, multisector economy operating 
under market mechanisms and state management 
(Kirsch, 1997; Nam et al., 2000). 

Land privatization has not only been a corner-
stone of the abovementioned economic reforms, it 
has particularly been essential to rural economic 
reforms. Government decisions have increasingly 
raised the importance of individual households’ 
role in land resources management while reducing 
state control and changing the role of government 
agencies and state enterprises accordingly (Christ 
and Kloss, 1998). As a result, a large-scale land 
privatization program has been adopted in most 
parts of the country. Lands and other agricultural 
assets formerly owned by cooperatives have been 
redistributed, and individual households have 
been restored as independent units of agricultural 
production. According to Christ and Kloss (1998), 
the driving force behind these efforts has been the 
need to increase land productivity and ensure better 
land management. Land allocation and land titling 
to individual households are the final steps toward 
changing the structure of land-use rights. Prior to 
the first land law, enacted in 1988, land had no real 
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owners in Vietnam, and land management had no 
clearly defined legal status (Christ and Kloss, 1998). 
Resolution 10 of the 1988 land law defined the 
main features for the first time with regard to land 
allocation. Sequentially, the 1993 land law further 
clarified land-use rights and the duties of landhold-
ers, set up an institutional framework and a proce-
dure for land allocation and titling, and stipulated 
the principles for land use and land transfers. An 
overview of existing land laws and their regulations 
for land privatization will be given below.

The 1988 land law introduced a number of im-
portant management components, namely the need 
to carry out cadastral surveys and prepare land-use 
plans and land registers (Christ and Kloss, 1998). 
Subsequently, the Politburo of the Vietnamese 
Communist Party promulgated Resolution 10 in 
April 1988 to improve agriculture, and the Ministe-
rial Council launched Decree No. 30/HDBT in 
March 1989 to stipulate provisions on allocating 
land to individual households temporarily. 

The reforms that followed the 1988 land law con-
sisted of transferring control and cash-f low rights 
from the cooperatives to individual households. 
Land was subject to being allocated to households 
with 15-year tenure security and tacit renewal on 
the basis of the household’s demography or labor 
capacity to keep up with changes in the number of 
workers. In addition, output markets were priva-
tized and investment decisions were decentralized 
and left to households. The land users could keep 
their entire output after fulfilling tax and other 
obligations (Haque and Montesi, 1996). Indeed, 
private property was virtually instituted; however, 
households were not allowed to trade their given 
land rights. Despite the existence of informal 
transactions in practice, a proper land market did 

not develop (Quy and Iyer, 2003), and land could 
not be used as collateral because it was not trad-
able (Haque and Montesi, 1996). However, the 
land law did not provide farmers with full land-use 
rights. Additionally, farmers were not sufficiently 
motivated to utilize their land effectively and their 
investment decisions were still primarily driven by 
immediate output concerns rather than by land-
use rights (UNDP, 1996). Consequently, the 1988 
land law was insufficient in swiftly changing the 
economic climate, and it prevented the process of 
economic reform. Hence, further revisions to the 
1988 land law were especially needed to make up 
for its defects.

The 1993 land law stipulated the land-admin-
istration and land-use system, as well as the rights 
and obligations of land users. The spirit of the law 
was a continuation of the reforms that had been un-
dertaken by the government since 1988 (Quy and 
Iyer, 2003), and it finalized the land privatization 
process (Castella et al., 2002). However, the prin-
ciple of the law regarding land ownership did not 
change compared to the 1988 land law, as explicitly 
stated in its general statement: “Land is the prop-
erty of the whole people; the State is the unique rep-
resentative owner and shall perform uniform man-
agement on the land. The State allocates or leases 
land to individuals, households, social entities for 
long-term land use” (Article 1 of the 1993 land 
law). Although the law did not change land owner-
ship, its principle message affirmed that long-term 
land-use rights for farmer households had been 
endorsed officially. Saliently, the law brought about 
three major innovations that deepened and broad-
ened land-rights reform compared to the 1988 land 
law (UNDP, 1996).

The stipulated provisions of the law on land 
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allocation and titling were specified by two key 
implementations—Decrees 64/CP, dated Septem-
ber 27, 1993, and 02/CP, dated January 15, 1994—
for guiding agricultural land allocation and forest 
land allocation, respectively. According to Christ 
and Kloss (1998), Decree 64/CP specified that all 
agricultural land, except land allocated to organiza-
tions and land required for public needs, shall be al-
located to households or individuals for agricultural 
production. The decree also specified limits for a 
land ceiling and the duration of land-use rights for 
land allocation. Decree 02/CP provided detailed 
guidance for the allocation of forest land and for-
ests in accordance with the land law and the Forest 
Protection and Development Act of 1991. Forests 
were classified into three categories: protected for-
ests, special-use forests, and production forests. The 
decree stipulated that the state allocate forest land 
to organizations, households, and individuals for 
stable, long-term use according to specific condi-
tions for each forest category.

It is important to note that no provisions in this 
land law, or in its implementation regulations, 
recognize the traditional land rights of ethnic mi-
norities, who account for 13.8% of the Vietnamese 
population. Indeed, they are the most common and 
consistent land users in the Vietnamese uplands. 
Quite recently, and only to some extent, the cus-
tomary rights of ethnic minorities to lands were 
legally addressed in the 2003 land law. In fact, such 
rights are subsumed only in terms of “land-use 
rights of population communities.” In practice, the 
legal recognition of customary land rights for eth-
nic minorities is vague and impracticable.

4. A Brief History of Dak Lak 

as a Coffee Production Hub

The Dak Lak province is located in the Central 
Highlands. The province borders the Gia Lai prov-
ince in the North, the Lam Dong province in the 
South, the Phu Yen and Khanh Hoa provinces in 
the East, and Cambodia and Dak Nong province 
in the West. It shares a common border with Cam-
bodia that is 70 km long, with a national highway 
running along the border between the two coun-
tries.

After invading Dak Lak in late 1890s, the French 
colonialists started establishing their ruling system 
and established the administrative unit of Dak 
Lak province in 1904 according to the decree of 
the governor general of French Indochina. During 
this period, the French colonialists implemented a 
policy to establish the plantations for colonial ex-
ploitation. In 1945, the revolutionary government 
was established; however, the invasion of French 
colonialists did not end until 1954. After that, the 
United States invaded the South Vietnam in gener-
al and the Dak Lak province in particular. Dak Lak 
was at that time under the control of the old Saigon 
government. From 1975 until the present, after the 
reunification of the country, the Dak Lak province 
has been controlled by the Vietnamese government. 
Many special policies have been applied for socio-
economic development in Dak Lak in general and 
the Central Highlands in particular. As such, Dak 
Lak has existed under three regimes: French colo-
nialist, old Saigon, and today’s Socialist republic. 

Dak Lak includes Buon Ma Thuot City, Buon 
Ho town, and 13 districts in which there are 180 
communes, wards, and towns. The total land area 
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of the province is 1,312,500 ha; agricultural land 
accounts for 531,100 ha, forest land 599,700 ha, 
specialized land 63,000 ha, and residential land 
14,400 ha. According to the general statistics 
(2011), the population of Dak Lak is 1,771,800, of 
which urban inhabitants make up 22%; the rest are 
rural inhabitants accounting for 78%. Dak Lak has 
44 ethnic groups, with Kinh making up more than 
70%; other ethnic minority groups—such as Ede, 
M’nong, Thai, Tay, and Nung—make up the rest. 
The ethnic minorities live in 125 of the province’s 
180 communes, mainly in the remote and highland 
communes. Apart from the local ethnic minori-
ties, a majority of the inhabitants moved from the 
Northern provinces and the Central region to Dak 
Lak for permanent residence. 

The population distribution in Dak Lak has 
rapidly changed during the last century. In 1943, 
ethnic minorities—called local hill tribes at the 
time—made up 95% of the 80,000 inhabitants of 
Dak Lak. During the French and American wars 
in the 1950s and 1960s, there was a steady f low 
of Kinh people—mainly refugees from North 
Vietnam—toward the province (Human Rights 
Watch, 2002). After the end of the Vietnam War 
in 1975, the Vietnamese government embarked on 
a major resettlement campaign, convincing low-
land farmers residing in relatively poor and densely 
populated northern and central coastal provinces 
to move toward the Central Highlands. In total, 
586,010 people were encouraged to migrate to 225 
New Economic Zones in Dak Lak (Ahmad, 2001). 
Besides the planned migration flows, over 350,000 
spontaneous migrants were recorded in the late 
1980s and 1990s. Infatuated by the high economic 
returns of coffee production, the period of sharpest 
increase in spontaneous migration was 1991–1995. 

These push-and-pull mechanisms drastica l ly 
changed the ethnic distribution of the indigenous 
population. Kinh outnumbered the other ethnic 
groups. By 1997, the province’s population was 
close to 1.5 million. Indigenous minorities such as 
Ede and M’nong, who had made up 48% of Dak 
Lak’s population in 1975, now only comprise 20%. 
Ethnic Kinh comprise about 70%, with miscella-
neous others, including ethnic minorities from the 
Northern Highlands—such as Tai and Nung—
making up the remaining 10%Under French domi-
nation, coffee was produced in French plantations 
with small areas of under 1000 ha. Until 1975, the 
coffee area in Dak Lak was approximately 7,000 ha. 
At present (2012), the coffee area is 200,610 ha—
the largest in the country—and accounts for 32.4% 
of the total coffee area of Vietnam. The annual 
coffee yield is ranked as the world’s second largest. 
Dak Lak coffee is exported to approximately 80 
countries and territorial areas.

The first boom in coffee production in Dak Lak 
occurred just after the New Economic Zone pro-
gram with an inf lux of immigrants from the low-
lands. However, land-use changes to coffee planta-
tions were observed in the areas of Buon Ma Thuot 
City and nearby with some areas along the national 
road. During the second coffee boom in the 1990s, 
the land-use patterns in Dak Lak had been drasti-
cally monocultured into coffee plantations, result-
ing in a saturation of the land-use changes around 
the year 2000. At that time, the global coffee 
market faced a drastic decease in prices, and Dak 
Lak was no exception. However, it seemed to be 
a restricted crisis due to the short duration of the 
global coffee bust. Land was allocated to the ethnic 
minorities in 2002 and 2003 after the 2001 distur-
bance in Dak Lak, which occurred among the eth-



367Development of Coffee Production and Land Mobility  in Dak Lak, Vietnam

nic minorities who lost their lands with the influx 
of Kinh migrants. 

5. The Transformation of Land 

Ownership and Land Disputes 

among Ethnic Groups

Before the liberation of South Vietnam, most 
land in Dak Lak was managed and used by com-
munities and households (mostly indigenous ethnic 
minorities). The cultivation practices of the ethnic 
minorities were based on fallow. That is, people 
only cultivated on new burned-over land during a 
period of time. When the land became infertile and 
exhausted, people would leave it fallow until being 
recovered; then they would come back for the next 
cultivation. Therefore, the ethnic minorities would 
leave their land on purpose, and it was not consid-
ered wild land.

After the liberation, with its aim to transfer land 
into “people’s ownership” under state management, 
the state gathered people and mobilized their labor 
forces to build a lot of state forest and agricultural 
farms, as well as new economic zones. Land relation 
in Dak Lak has witnessed a basic change. The area 
of land for industrial perennial plants, and most of 
the forest land area, was used by state organizations 
while local households used the rest. However, the 
state did not totally implement their rights, except 
for giving state farms the right to use more than 
80% of the land area. The ethnic minorities did 
not understand the concept of “ownership rights” 
and “use rights”; they just perceived that their land, 
which was inherited from their ancestors, had been 
reduced. 

Since 1990, many policies related to land ex-
ploitation and use have been promulgated. These 
policies regulated the replanning of agricultural 
and forestry farms, adjusting the rate of new im-
migrants and settling agricultural and living con-
ditions for ethnic minorities in the remote areas. 
However, when coffee production boomed in the 
early 1990s due to the rapidly increasing price of 
coffee in the global market, the f low of spontane-
ous immigrants increased drastically. They were 
far from the local management and determined to 
get rich on the new area, and the forest was their 
target. They exploited land and forest unreason-
ably and uncontrollably. Moreover, the Kinh did 
not understand the traditional cultivation practices 
and customs of the ethnic minorities and regarded 
their shifting cultivation practice as forest exploita-
tion. Therefore, they freely encroached upon land 
and forest customarily owned by ethnic minorities. 
This exacerbated the conf licts between the long-
standing locals and the migrant newcomers. 

During the first period (1975–1980), this prob-
lem was not as serious since forest land was still 
abundant. Ethnic minorities could burn off the 
land for cultivation in other places, and they gradu-
ally forgot their displeasure. But as the population 
increased due to migration, ethnic minorities were 
gradually forced to move to the far forest and they 
could not fallow land for cultivation. 

Moreover, the coffee boom in the mid-1990s, 
along with the increased population in Dak Lak 
due to migration, boosted the development of land 
transactions. This was fueled by the implementa-
tion of state policy on land and forest allocation in 
which land was allocated to individual households 
with long-term land-use certificates for fixed cul-
tivation, restricting shifting cultivation. However, 
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the land allocated to ethnic minorities was too 
small for rotational use. After a couple crops, the 
land would be exhausted and the local ethnic mi-
norities would sell at very low prices or give them 
away in exchange for a drinking bowl. These land 
transactions led to increased encroachment and 
purchases of land that had belonged to the local 
ethnic minorities. 

6. Livelihood Changes 

and Different Responses 

among Ethnic Groups

Due to the rapid development of agriculture in 
recent years, the agricultural production area in 
Dak Lak has expanded (based on the wild land). 
Agricultural land is used for industrial perennial 
plants such as coffee and rubber. However, as the 
agricultural area expanded, ethnic minorities lost 
the land from which they could make a living. Un-
used land belonging to ethnic minorities was trans-
gressed due to reclamation and the building of the 
new economic zone and state-owned farms.

Forests are destroyed on an increasing scale for 
agricultural land use and other lower-layer struc-
tures. This is due to the population explosion stem-
ming from migration. The migrants have upset 
many aspects of the ethnic minorities’ lives. De-
stroying the forest means destroying the lives of the 
ethnic minorities of Dak Lak; for them, the forest is 
not only a resource, but also the source of their spir-
itual life. In addition, destroying the forest causes 
them to lose their burn-off land, which prohibits 
production and cultivation. Forest destruction also 
causes f looding in the lowland areas. This causes 

erosion, which reduces cultivation areas.
Many agricultural and forest farms act in the 

state’s capacity to appropriate land from the ethnic 
community villages and allocate the land for of-
ficers and their relatives (Nguyen, 2012). The state-
owned farms, as well as the new economic zones, 
have occupied the f lat and advantaged land areas, 
and the ethnic minorities have been asked to relo-
cate to other less fertile land areas(Nguyen, 2012). 
Officers and immigrants (mostly Kinh) possess 
large land areas in areas advantageous for transpor-
tation and watering. Meanwhile, many indigenous 
households live in disadvantaged land areas. Table 
1 shows that the land owned by the Kinh is more 
advantageous in quality, location, and water supply 
than the land owned by ethnic minorities.

In addition, some local officers occupy lots to 
build farms. Ethnic minorities who lose land only 
have two choices: move deep into the forests and 
lead a harsh life or stay on the land inherited from 
their ancestors and work as hired labor for Kinhs. 

With more experience in land transaction, the 
Kinh accumulated capital via land transactions 
with local ethnic minorities and possessed large 
areas favorable for production. Given their capital, 
the Kinh also started coffee businesses, and many 
became middlemen, agents for foreign companies, 
or even private company owners. As a result, they 
have a good network for the coffee business, giving 
them more bargaining power than the local ethnic 
minorities. In summary, the coffee boom led to 
greater advantages for migrants (Kinh) than for the 
local people (ethnic minorities). 
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7. Conclusion

Land in Dak Lak was traditionally thought of as 
common property according to the customary laws 
of the local ethnic minorities. Once coffee produc-
tion increased with the implementation of policies 
that pertained to allocating land and forest for 
households, individual land ownership was created. 
Such ownership defies the customs of the locals and 
dismantles traditional possession. Moreover, the 
boom in coffee production contributes to increased 
land value, and this value gradually develops with 
increased population growth due to spontaneous 
migration. This also affirms individual ownership 

as the basis for purchasing and exchanging land.
Encroachment by migrants, along with the de-

velopment of the land market, causes locals to lose 
land for production. They are forced to move deep 
into the forest. As a result, the Kinh have greater 
land advantages than the ethnic minorities. Such 
differences, along with disparities in levels of un-
derstanding and production experience, have cre-
ated significant livelihood disparities between the 
Kinh and the local ethnic minorities.

Production land has been gradually reduced be-
cause of the boom in coffee production. This has 
forced ethnic minorities to switch from traditional 
nomadic farming to stable farming. Grasping the 
eventful chance of the land market and the coffee 

Table 1. Differences in land status between ethnic minorities and Kinh people 

Criteria Evaluation
Ethnic minorities  

(N = 36)
Kinh 

(N = 152)

Count % Count %

Total plot 57 100 298 100

Land quality
 

No evaluation 2 3.5 6 2

Good 13 22.8 112 37.6

Bad 42 73.7 180 60.4

Land location
 

No evaluation 0 0 3 1

Adjacent to house 1 1.8 86 28.9

Within village 5 8.8 16 5.4

Within commune 44 77.2 189 63.4

Outsite commune 7 12.3 4 1.3

Water supply 
method

No evaluation 0 0 3 1

Irrigated 0 0 5 1.7

Well 35 61.4 225 75.5

Streamed 20 35.1 65 21.8

Rained 2 3.5 0 0

No evaluation 2 3.5 6 2

Water shortage
With shortage 45 78.9 98 32.9
Without shortage 10 17.5 194 65.1

Source: the household interview in 2013
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business, the Kinh have changed from farmers to 
agricultural businessmen. 
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